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Planning Service 

Tonbridge & Malling Borough Council 
Gibson Buildings 

Kings Hill 
West Malling 

Kent 
ME19 4LZ 
 
 

Direct Line:  01622 653209 

E-mail:  pandcr@kent.pnn.police.uk 

Date: 27 September 2021 

Ref: 21/02298/FL/EH.147 

Dear Planning Officer, 
 

 
 Thank you for the opportunity to comment regarding: 

 
Location: Tonbridge P R S Medway Wharf Road Tonbridge Kent 

Proposal:  Demolition of existing gasholders and associated structures. Redevelopment 

of the site to provide 144 residential units and up to 567 sqm of flexible 
Class E/ancillary residential floorspace. The proposals include the delivery of 
landscaping and public realm, play space, access, car parking and other 
associated and ancillary works. 

 

 
We have reviewed this application in regard to Crime Prevention Through Environmental Design 

(CPTED) and in accordance with the National Planning Policy Framework (NPPF). 
 

We request a condition for this site to follow SBD Homes 2019 guidance to address designing out 

crime to show a clear audit trail for Designing Out Crime, Crime Prevention and Community Safety 
and to meet our Local Authority statutory duties under Section 17 of the Crime and Disorder 

Act 1998.  
 

1. Consideration should be given to the provision of informal association spaces  for members 
of the community, particularly young people. These must be subject to surveillance but 
sited so that residents will not suffer from possible noise pollution, in particular the green 
spaces surrounding the site and the any parking areas/ courts serving the properties. 
These areas must be well lit and covered by natural surveillance from neighbouring 
properties. 

2. Perimeter, boundary and divisional treatments must be 1.8m high. If proposed, any 
alleyways must have secure side gates, which are lockable from both sides, located flush to 

the front building line.  
3. Parking - To help address vehicle crime, security should be provided for Motorbikes, 

Mopeds, Electric bikes and similar. SBD or sold secure ground or wall anchors can help 
provide this. Parking areas must be covered by natural surveillance from an “active” 
window e.g. lounge or kitchen and sufficient lighting – the covered parking areas would 
benefit from CCTV as natural surveillance will not be possible. In addition, we request 
appropriate signage for visitor bays to avoid conflict and misuse. We do however support 
the use of the proposed vehicle barriers/ gates as this will provide controlled access to the 
site. 

4. New trees should help protect and enhance security without reducing the opportunity for 

surveillance or the effectiveness of lighting. Tall slender trees with a crown of above 2m 
rather than low crowned species are more suitable than “round shaped” trees with a low 
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crown. New trees should not be planted within parking areas or too close to street lighting. 

Any hedges should be no higher than 1m, so that they do not obscure vulnerable areas. 
5. Corner properties require defensible spaces to avoid desire lines that can cause conflict. 

This can be provided by planting of prickly plants or knee rails/ fences, for example. 
6.  Lighting. Please note, whilst we are not qualified lighting engineers, any lighting plan 

should be approved by a professional lighting engineer (e.g. a Member of the ILP), 
particularly where a lighting condition is imposed, to help avoid conflict and light pollution. 

Bollard lighting should be avoided, SBD Homes 2019 states: 
“18.3 Bollard lighting is purely for wayfinding and can be easily obscured. It does not 
project sufficient light at the right height making it difficult to recognise facial features and 
as a result causes an increase in the fear of crime. It should be avoided.” 
Lighting of all roads including main, side roads, cul de sacs and car parking areas should be 
to BS5489-1:2020 in accordance with SBD and the British Parking Association (BPA) Park 

Mark Safer Parking Scheme specifications and standards. 
7. Play areas must have a self-closing gate to keep animals out and ensure young children 

cannot leave the area unsupervised. Play equipment must be vandal resistant (and if made 
of wood, fire resistant) and not provide areas of concealment or an informal storage area 

for offenders or materials of crime. We recommend the sales team advice potential buyers 

of the plots close to the play area of it’s location, which would otherwise be missed from 
the plan. By informing them at this stage, this reduces the possibility of future conflict 

and/or noise complaints. 
8. All external doorsets (a doorset is the door, fabrication, hinges, frame, installation and 

locks) including folding, sliding or patio doors to meet PAS 24: 2016 UKAS certified 

standard, STS 201 or LPS 2081 Security Rating B+. Please Note, PAS 24: 2012 tested for 
ADQ (Building Regs) has been superseded and is not suitable for this development. 

9. Windows on the ground floor or potentially vulnerable e.g. from flat roofs or balconies to 
meet PAS 24: 2016 UKAS certified standard, STS 204 Issue 6:2016, LPS 1175 Issue 8:2018 

Security Rating 1/A1, STS 202 Issue 7:2016 Burglary Rating 1 or LPS 2081 Issue 1.1:2016 

Security Rating A. Glazing to be laminated. Toughened glass alone is not suitable for 
security purposes. 

10. Bedroom windows on the ground floor require a defensive treatment to deflect loitering, 
especially second bedrooms often used by children. 

11. We recommend “A GUIDE FOR SELECTING FLAT ENTRANCE DOORSETS 2019” for 
buildings featuring multiple units, any covered access must deflect loitering that can stop 
residents and their visitors from using it without fearing crime. Entrance doors must be lit 
and designed to provide no hiding place.  

12. For the main communal doors audio/visual door entry systems are required. We strongly 
advise against trade buttons and timed-release mechanisms, as they permit unlawful 

access and have previously resulted in issues with Crime and ASB. 
13. Cycle and Bin Stores must be well lit and lockable, with controlled access for the residents 

within the flats. We advise on the use of ground/ wall SBD or sold secure anchors within 
the cycle storage area and sheds of dwellings. 

14. Mail delivery to meet SBD TS009 are strongly recommended for buildings with multiple 
occupants along with a freestanding post box of SBD/Sold Secure approved Gold standard. 
For the houses, we recommend SBD TS008. If mail is to be delivered within the lobby, 
there must be an access controlled door leading from the lobby to the apartments/ stairs 
on the ground floor to prevent access to all areas. 

15. CCTV is advised for all communal entry points and to cover the mail delivery area. 

 
 

If approved, site security is required for the construction phase. There is a duty for the principle 
contractor “to take reasonable steps to prevent access by unauthorised persons to the 

construction site” under the Construction (Design and Management) Regulations 2007. The site 
security should incorporate plant, machinery, supplies, tools and other vehicles and be site specific 
to geography and site requirements. 
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We welcome a discussion with the applicant/agent about site specific designing out crime. 
If the points above are not addressed, they can affect the development and local policing. 

 
This information is provided by Kent Police DOCO’s and refers to situational crime prevention. This 

advice focuses on CPTED and Community Safety with regard to this specific planning application. 
 

 
Yours  sincerely,
 
 

DOCO. 
 
Designing Out Crime Officer 
Public Protection and Partnerships Command 
PVP Central Co-ordination Department  


